MINUTES OF THE WORK SESSION OF MAYOR AND COUNCIL OF THE BOROUGH OF STONE HARBOR HELD IN THE MUNICIPAL BUILDING, November 6, 2018
* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *

The meeting was called to order by Mayor Judith M. Davies-Dunhour at 3:00 p.m.
 

ROLL CALL                                                PRESENT
Councilmembers

Judith M. Davies-Dunhour, Mayor


Joan Kramar
Suzanne C. Stanford, Borough Clerk


Joselyn O. Rich 

Kyle Weinberg, Solicitor



Mantura Gallagher  
Jill A. Gougher, Borough Administrator 

Charles C. Krafczek 
James Craft, CFO 
 


     
Raymond Parzych 
Mayor Davies-Dunhour announced that the meeting was now open. Adequate notice of the meeting was provided by posting a copy of the time and place on the Municipal Clerk’s bulletin board and mailing a copy of same to the Press on January 6, 2018. 
SALUTE TO THE FLAG
Utility Report – Ocean Wind Presentation – Elisabeth Treseder – Senior Regulatory Adviser.  Came to introduce herself and make the Borough aware of their plans. 

Ocean Wind is a planned utility-scale, offshore wind project being developed by Orsted-the global leader in offshore wind.

Orsted received a seabed lease from the Federal Bureau of Ocean Energy Management

Ocean Wind brings unparalleled expertise and experience to building offshore wind projects

Ocean Wind will deliver a significant economic boost and create new jobs in NJ

Ocean Wind is at the forefront of the permitting process

Orsted has opened an office in Atlantic City.
The complete presentation is available in the Borough Clerk’s Office.

A & F – Beach Tag Unveiling – Administrator presented the new 2018 beach tag which features the Snowy Owl in both the Christmas and the Regular Tag. This year we will be doing a limited addition, if you buy both tags you will receive a limited addition certification and there will only be 400 available.  They will go on sale on Friday, November 23rd from 10 am – 4 pm – Saturday from 10 am – 4 pm and Sunday from 10 am – 3 pm, downstairs in the Borough Hall lobby. 

Engineer’s Report
Capital Projects

1. 95th Street Bathroom Renovations

· The bid was awarded to R. Maxwell Construction, Inc. in the amount of $350,000.00.

· The project is progressing on schedule.  The contractor has completed the interior demolition, rough plumbing, interior wall framing and rough electrical work.  The installation of duct work for the HVAC has begun.

2. 94th Street and 114th Street Bulkhead Replacement

· The design is complete and the permit application was filed the week of July 2nd.

· We received a letter from NJDEP dated August 3, 2018 and are currently addressing their comments.

· Construction is scheduled for Spring, 2019.

3. 2018 Utility and Road Program

· The bid opening occurred on November 1st at 10:00 A.M.

· The apparent low bidder was Asphalt Paving Systems in the amount of $2,734,800.00.

4. 82nd Street Tennis Court Building

· A bid opening occurred on August 29, 2018 and the apparent low bidder is Aliano Brothers in the amount of $484,620.00.

· The project is progressing on schedule.  The contractor has completed the footing, floor,  block work and the first floor framing.

5. GIS and Web Mapping Services

· The Borough’s new GIS web mapping system for flood elevation certificates was successfully installed on the Borough’s website on September 30th.

· The tax map and 200 foot list features have been completed.

· The utility as-built information will be completed in the near future.

6. Beach Patrol Building – Building Assessment Phase

· Our office has initiated the building assessment in conjunction with a New Jersey Registered Architect.

· The final building assessment report is scheduled to be finalized by late November/early December, 2018.

Grants

1. FY 2019 NJDOT Municipal Aid Program

· The NJDOT has announced that they are accepting State Aid applications for Roadways, Bikeways, Pedestrian, Safe Streets to Transit and Transit Village projects.

· The Borough has selected the Reconstruction of 88th Street 300 Block as the roadway application.

· The grant application was successfully submitted on September 7th.

2. Cape May County Open Space Board
· We attended a pre-application meeting with the CMCOSB on June 12th to discuss improvements at the Borough’s marina site.

· The CMCOSB favorably received the proposed improvements and recommended that the Borough submit a grant application.

· The Borough’s new GIS web mapping system for flood elevation certificates was successfully installed on the Borough’s website on September 30th.

· The tax map and utility as-built information will be completed in the near future.

Tax Collector –Debbie Candelore reported taxes are due this week, the grace period extended until Tuesday since Monday is a Holiday. Utility bills will go out this week, utility budget was completed a few weeks ago, tax budget will be complete the end of this week. Conference coming up, Kate will be going to get her license renewal. 

Tax Assessor – Reported there is an increase in volume of sales going on since September 10th. We have had 33 money transactions, some are new construction. There are still 4 open State tax court appeals and have been reaching out to their attorneys. 

Construction – Mike Koochembere – this month, 7 demo permits and 6 new house permits. Still going strong, probably about another 6-7 waiting to be approved. Just got the call for rough inspections for the bathrooms across the street on 95th Street. Updates on the Reeds and/or 99th Street project – Reeds pushing to get something open by the 17th of this month. 99th and Third project is in good shape. Complaints have quieted down, nice little break. 

CFO – 2018 Best Practices Inventory Survey – completed.  This year there were 61 questions, last year only 25 questions. We scored a 97% as far as yes answers. Last year with 25 questions we scored a 96%. This survey is a State requirement, and it is tied to State Aid.  

Borough Clerk report
CFO – Cash report for September 

Current cash balance

$ 1,918,784.99 






Cash disbursement

$ 1,008,424.92






Water/Sewer cash balance
$1,193,610.02






Cash disbursement

$     76,967.71
Borough Clerk Report -



Total Fees $    3,828.00

Construction Office




Total Fees $124,825.00
Planning Board Report – Mayor did not attend the last meeting, October 22nd since she was away. Councilmember Krafczek spoke about the set-back exception ordinance which was passed unanimously to move forward, the final version of this Ordinance to be brought forward to Council. Essentially what this Ordinance will do is make a change to our current ordinance 
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which requires and 10 ft. setback for front stair sets.  The aesthetics offered by the current ordinance are somewhat limited. This change should benefit Stone Harbor as a whole. The vote at Planning Board was to bring this Ordinance to Council. 
Ray Poudrier, Construction Office showed pictures of actual houses that have been constructed and how the steps are set back from the front yard setbacks.  Also included was a copy of plans recently rejected because it was only 5 ft. from the setback.  The architects would like to see a little more leeway on the step in the front yard only.   That is what this Ordinance change from the Planning Board is trying to accomplish. 
PUBLIC WORKS – Councilmember Kramar explained the Change Order for the Restrooms. Proposed change to the dyson airblades which will come forward in a Resolution this evening for an increase of $17,595.  The change order is basically for sanitary purposes and will be safer and more efficient. Our bathrooms now are more combined, since it was mandated by the State to put in a family bathroom. With the water going into the sink and the dryers not being on the wall, there will be no dripping across the floor and creating a slipping hazard. This is a safety issue also. 
Councilmember Rich said we are asking for $17,595 for the dyson airblade.  And we budgeted $3,000. Councilmember Kramar said we had $600,000 put aside for three years for this project and this project came in at $350,000. But since the money was not in a designated fund the money was taken for other projects throughout the Borough. Councilmember Gallagher asked if soap dispensers were included. Engineer said no, they are separate, but they are in the same vicinity. Councilmember Gallagher said that would be a total of $20,000? Councilmember Kramar said no, it is $17,595. Councilmember Gallagher said she thought that was in addition to what was already budgeted. Councilmember Kramar said yes, addition to what was already budgeted bring it up to $367,595, rather than the original contract of $350,000. Councilmember Gallagher said her questions is faucets were X-number of dollars set aside. Councilmember Kramar said we were given a credit for that. Councilmember Gallagher said so $17,595 for the four of them all together. Administrator said there are 7 of them. 

Councilmember Krafczek asked if they were commercial grade?  Yes they are.  Councilmember Rich said, so we budgeted $3,000 was that just for the hand dryers or for the faucets and the hand dryers? Administrator said they gave us a $3,000 credit towards swapping them out. 

Councilmember Gallagher said she would like to go back to her question. There is a $3,000 credit from our original plan, so in other words, we are spending more than $20,000 for these faucets, is that correct?  Engineer said that is correct. 
Councilmember Krafczek asked how many units we were eliminating.  Are we going 7 for 7? We are eliminated 7 faucets and 3 hand dryers for 7 of these combination units? Engineer said yes.  Mayor said we are gaining 4 hand dryers. 

Councilmember Kramar said this will come forward in the Regular Session.  

PUBLIC WORKS 
Director Grant Russ
Work Session 

      
November 2018 

Public Works  
  November 15th is National Recycling Day
· Recycling:  Our numbers are down from last year and the County Recycling Coordinator has sent out a form letter for all towns in the County to distribute to businesses in an effort to increase awareness. Stone Harbors is at 29.61%.

· Going Green:  We are replacing the Street & Avenue signs and are looking at replacing them with a recycled plastic material instead of the aluminum.  We have a sample of the sign we will be presenting to the Public Works Committee for their opinion before moving forward.
· 
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· Veterans Day: Monday November 12 is a Holiday and the Borough will be closed.  Trash & Recycle schedule will be delayed by one day. Collection for residents will be Tuesday, Wednesday and Thursday.
· Beach Vehicle Access Ramps:  A new access gate was installed at 95th Street next to the Lifeguard Station similar to the one at 111th Beach Access.  The 123rd Street Beach and Point access will be the next to be set.  The gates are being install through a request by the Police Department to prevent vehicles from entering the beaches during damaging storms and special events such as the Independents Day Fireworks when large amount of people are gathered there at night.
· Reconstruction of 95th Street:   RTW the contractor has begun the project with the replacement of water main in the 300 Block.  They will be work one block at a time with sanitary sewer, storm water and concrete work to follow.
· Marina Lighting:  The Cap Stone for the Pedestals at the base of the lights at the Marina were removed and will be replaced.  The salt water from flooding, freezing and thawing and salt air has caused them to crumble.  The metal rods that anchor the poles are rusting away.  We will be replacing the cap stone for now but I ask that we make plans sooner than later to make improvement to the Marina before lights become a hazard.
Water & Sewer

· Hydrant Flushing and Pressure testing is ongoing. Once testing is complete we will request our engineer to update our GIS hydrant maps reflect the pressures at each hydrant location.
· Our Buildings Department is in the process of setting up the Sewer Video Trailer with a work stations, electric, video monitoring station and storage for camera equipment.  We are hoping to have it operational sometime after the first of the year.
Solid Waste:

· The next Bulk Trash pickup and last for the 2018 will be Tuesday October 9th.

· Residential Trash & Recycle is now on our “Winter Schedule” with pickups on Monday, Tuesday and Wednesday please go to Public Works web site for more information.
Councilmember Parzych – parking 108 – 109th Street problem. Several residents in the 200 block of 108th and 109th that have been complaining about the parking situation there. They want to know why they can’t parallel park in the off-season. Why are we holding them to angle parking in the off-season months, because one of our newer police officers issued some warnings. Can we put a sign up parallel parking permitted May-October and let the residents park that way?  Grant had his guys there starting to put angle parking lines there and these people went crazy. We need to get some people together and find out what our stance on this is. He told these people that the Borough would look at this and they may not get the answer they want, but the Borough has to look into this. We have talked about a parking committee to look at these things. They are asking him why they would have to angle park and then in the 100 block, same width street, they don’t. We have to get together and see where we are going from here forward. Councilmember Parzych said if he lived there he wouldn’t want lines put there, it gives it a commercial feel. Mayor said someone needs to determine how many spaces would be lost if you get rid of angle parking also, there is a lot to consider. This will be discussed at the next meeting.   
Upon motion of




Councilmember Joan Kramar  
Seconded by 





Councilmember Joselyn O. Rich  
That the Work Session of Mayor and Council be adjourned at 4:30 p.m
. Vote




5 Councilmembers
AYE

APPROVED___________________________________, 2018
_____________________________________________, Mayor

ATTEST______________________________________, Borough Clerk
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